LETTERS

Edited by Jennifer Sills

Quantify endangered species listings

The U.S. Congress is considering changes to the Endangered Species Act (ESA) of 1973, a law that protects more than 1500 U.S. species facing extinction. Currently, decisions about which species should be protected appear arbitrary and are frequently litigated (*I*). The ESA could benefit from a transparent and predictable quantitative framework that standardizes these decisions. However, such improvements do not require any changes to the Act itself, and Congress's proposed revisions would have the opposite effect, making classification decisions more political and unpredictable.

Countries such as Canada (2) and New Zealand (3) already use quantitative thresholds to determine species' extinction risk (4). Using such systems as a model, Florida adopted a quantitative listing system in 2010 that led to protection for 40 species and removal of protection for 15 that do not merit it (5). The quantitative system uniformly applies objective criteria such as current population size and rate of decline to all species.

Instituting quantitative definitions for "threatened" and "endangered" does not require any legislative change to the ESA. The law already gives agencies authority to develop a listing system by regulation. Such regulations should require listing decisions to be made according to criteria similar to those that have been developed by scientists and extensively tested (4). This strategy would be substantially more effective in meeting the ESA's goals than the proposals under discussion in Congress, which include giving state governors veto power over decisions about the species in their state (6).

Our understanding of extinction risk has advanced since 1982 when listing categories under the ESA were last amended. Defining these terms, and making decisions about listing and recovery more quantitative and legally defensible, would reduce controversy and free up resources to recover wildlife.

Timothy David Male^{1,2*} and Stanley A. Temple^{2,3}

¹Environmental Policy Innovation Center, Takoma Park, MD 20912, USA. ²Sand County Foundation, Madison, WI 53796, USA. ³Department of Forest and Wildlife Ecology, University of Wisconsin-Madison, Madison, WI 53706, USA.

*Corresponding author. Email: tmale@policyinnovation.org



REFERENCES

- 1. A. Treves, J. T. Bruskotter, BioScience 61, 584 (2011).
- 2. R.S. Waples et al., BioScience 63, 723 (2013).
- A. J. Townsend *et al.*, "New Zealand threat classification system manual" (New Zealand Department of Conservation, 2007); www.doc.govt.nz/Documents/science-andtechnical/sap244.pdf.
- 4. International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN), "IUCN Red List categories and criteria: Version 3.1" (IUCN Species Survival Commission, 2001).
- Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission, "Biological status review" (2010); http://myfwc.com/ wildlifehabitats/imperiled/biological-status/.
- U.S. Senate, "Endangered Species Management Self-Determination Act," Senate bill S. 935 (2017); www.congress. gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/935.

10.1126/science.aao1006

Research cuts threaten public trust

In her News In Depth story "NIH overhead plan draws fire" (2 June, p. 893), J. Kaiser reports that President Trump's budget proposal cuts the National Institutes of Health budget by \$4.6 billion without affecting spending on science by substantially reducing payments for indirect costs. What many in Washington don't realize is that such indirect cost payments cover processes that serve to protect the safety and rights of those who participate in research.

After revelations that U.S. researchers exploited African-American men in Tuskegee, Alabama, and mentally disabled children at the Willowbrook State School (1), among others, federal rules were put in place to prevent such abuses from happening again. The rules require all federally funded research to be reviewed and approved by an institutional review board, which is charged with protecting research participants in accordance with rigorous ethical principles. While imperfect (2), contemporary institution-based "human research protection programs" support robust research oversight, ongoing research monitoring, and investigator education in ethics. Recent revisions to the regulatory framework (*3*) are widely viewed as a welcome effort to modernize protections and reduce unnecessary administrative burden (*4*).

Large reductions in indirect cost payments will result in funding cuts for institutional oversight activities that protect research participants. In research, patients and volunteers expose themselves to potential harm. A successful research enterprise depends on public trust, and a commitment to the rights and welfare of research participants is central to that trust. As Congress and the Administration determine levels of research funding, they would do well to understand that reducing indirect cost payments to research institutions could weaken the ethical foundation upon which the U.S. human research program rests.

David H. Strauss^{1,2,3} Darby G. Hull,¹ Elisa A. Hurley^{1*}

¹Public Responsibility in Medicine and Research (PRIM&R), Boston, MA 02116, USA. ²New York State Psychiatric Institute, New York, NY 10032, USA. ³Department of Psychiatry, Columbia University, New York, NY 10032, USA.

*Corresponding author. Email: ehurley@primr.org

REFERENCES

- E. Blacksher, J. Moreno, in *The Oxford Textbook of Clinical Research Ethics*, E. Emanuel *et al.*, Eds. (Oxford, 2008), ch. 55.
- American Association of University Professors, "Research on Human Subjects: Academic Freedom and the Institutional Review Board" (www.aaup.org/AAUP/comm/ rep/A/humansubs.htm).
- 3. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, *Fed. Register* **82**, 7149 (2017).
- S. Mann, "HHS final Common Rule updates address several concerns from research community," *AAMC News* (2017); https://news.aamc.org/research/article/ hhs-final-common-rule-update/.

10.1126/science.aan8274

CMCNEILL17/ISTOCKPHOTO



Reform China's fisheries subsidies

Despite the moratorium on fishing in China's coastal waters ("China cracks down on coastal fisheries," D. Normile, In Depth, 12 May, p. 573), the nation's fisheries remain under threat by fuel subsidies. Because of the money saved on fuel, commercial fishermen can afford to use more ships and catch more fish than the local ecosystem can support. Fuel subsidies should be redirected toward development of sustainable aquaculture and artisanal and recreational fishing activities such as competitions, festivals, and tourism.

China currently manages its fisheries through seasonal closures, mesh size restrictions, and catch and effort caps (1). However, these measures are largely offset by harmful subsidies (2). Between 2011 and 2013, the central government provided RMB 38.13 billion in subsidies (2), which have become indispensable to China's fisheries companies. Inexpensive fuel has allowed these companies to build a bigger fleet than necessary, and the increased capacity has led to fish overexploitation. Between 2012 and 2014, Fujian's production increased by 63% (3). Yet, vessel capacity grew by 149%, indicating that many of those subsidized ships were not contributing to production. Subsidies are both harmful to ecosystems and an inefficient use of funds.

The United Nations Sustainable Development Goals call for prohibition of harmful subsidies (4). Instead of subsidizing fuel, China should use those funds to retrain commercial fishermen for environmentally friendly jobs in, for example, aquaculture and recreational fisheries, which use less fuel and allow ecosystems to flourish. The The snowy egret was removed from Florida's protected species list after the state adopted a quantitative listing system.

Fishermen Transfer and Fishery Transition Programme has been in place since 2003 with the goal of transitioning fishermen to more sustainable industries, but the number of professionals in commercial marine fisheries fell by only 7% between 2003 and 2014 (5). Diverting fuel subsidies to support employment and training in sustainable aquaculture would also help to reduce pollution and help safeguard natural fisheries (6). Income from China's recreational fisheries-including the manufacture and sales of fishing tackle, the design and building of recreational fishing boats, and the provision of fishing boats for charter and guided fishing trips-was just 3.2% of all fishery income in 2015 (7), lagging behind the United States' 33% (8).

Fish depletion is a global challenge, and international collaboration through organizations such as the United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization (*9*) and the United Nations Environmental Programme (*10*) is increasingly vital. To avoid fishery collapses such as that which befell Canada's Newfoundland fishing ground (*11*), China's fishery subsidies need urgent reform and its fisheries policies should be refocused on training andredeployment. **Hong Yang**,^{1,2*} **Mingguo Ma**,^{1*}

Julian R. Thompson,³ Roger J. Flower³

Chongqing Key Laboratory of Karst Environment, School of Geographical Sciences, Southwest University, Chongqing, 400715, China, ²CEES, Department of Biosciences, University of Oslo, Blindern, 0316 Oslo, Norway. ³Department of Geography, University College London, London WC1E 6BT, UK.

*Corresponding authors. Email: hongyanghy@gmail. com (H.Y.); mmg@swu.edu.cn (M.M.)

REFERENCES

- 1. G. Shen, M. Heino, Mar. Pol. 44, 265 (2014).
- 2. T. G. Mallory, Mar. Pol. 68, 74 (2016).
- 3. S. Li, "5 problems with China's distant water fishing industry" (Greenpeace, Beijing, 2016).
- United Nations, "Sustainable Development Goals: 17 goals to transform our world" (2017); www.un.org/ sustainabledevelopment/.
- L. Cao *et al.*, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **114**, 435 (2017).
 H. Yang, R. J. Flower, J. R. Thompson, *Science* **339**, 141
- (2013).
- 7. Ž. Yu, Ćhina Fishery **11**, 3 (2016).
- National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Fisheries of the United States 2012" (NOAA, Silver Spring, MD, 2013).
- Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, "The state of world fisheries and aquaculture 2016: Contributing to food security and nutrition for all" (FAO, Rome, 2016).
- United Nations Environmental Programme, "Fisheries subsidies and overfishing: Towards a structured discussion" (UNEP, Geneva, 2003).
- W. E. Schrank, "The Newfoundland fishery: Past, present and future" (The World Wildlife Fund, Washington, DC, 1997).

10.1126/science.aan8389

Published by AAAS



Reform China's fisheries subsidies

Hong Yang, Mingguo Ma, Julian R. Thompson and Roger J. Flower

Science **356** (6345), 1343. DOI: 10.1126/science.aan8389

ARTICLE TOOLS

http://science.sciencemag.org/content/356/6345/1343

PERMISSIONS

http://www.sciencemag.org/help/reprints-and-permissions

Use of this article is subject to the Terms of Service

Science (print ISSN 0036-8075; online ISSN 1095-9203) is published by the American Association for the Advancement of Science, 1200 New York Avenue NW, Washington, DC 20005. 2017 © The Authors, some rights reserved; exclusive licensee American Association for the Advancement of Science. No claim to original U.S. Government Works. The title *Science* is a registered trademark of AAAS.